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Notice.Agenda.Aug.17 BOR special meeting 

a. Consideration of and action on Administration’s proposal and plan relative to Athletics Department 

financial stability, to include considering the discontinuation of UNM Men’s Soccer, Men and 

Women’s Ski Teams, Beach Volleyball, and Diving  as intercollegiate athletic programs. 

 

8. Adjournment 
 

 

In compliance with the New Mexico Open Meetings Act (10-5-1 NMSA 1978), this notice and agenda is made available 

at least 72 hours before the meeting and accessible on the public website, regents.unm.edu/meetings/index.html.   

 
If you are an individual with a disability who is in need of a reader, amplifier, qualified sign language interpreter, or any other form of auxiliary aid or 
service to attend or participate in a meeting of the Board of Regents, please contact the University Communication and Marketing department at least 

one week prior to the meeting. Public documents, including the agenda and minutes, can be provided in various accessible formats. Please contact the 

University Communication and Marketing department at ucam@unm.edu, 277-5813, if an accessible format is needed. 

 
 

http://regents.unm.edu/meetings/index.html
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despair with poor attendance at athletic events; failures in the simple task of scanning tickets at out football stadium; 
student athletes training in a rented tent because we cannot afford to build a permanent weight room; impermissible trips 
and expenditures; and of course the myriad self-inflicted financial concerns. And then in May, a Title IX report revealed 
that we are not meeting our federally mandated obligations in offering opportunities for our female students proportional 
to our student body composition. A failure to act now to address the financial and equity concerns will jeopardize all of our 
athletic programs, cripple and further damage a department that has struggled with trust and accountability and lead to 
potential federal intervention for a university that is already operating under an agreement with the Department of 
Justice. We have a financial obligation to budget responsibly and transparently, not just in Athletics, but throughout our 
entire institution. As this report was developed, we listened to and consulted with many people inside and outside of Lobo 
Athletics. The timing hasn’t been perfect. People are away in the summer, some are. However, I want to thank the 
hundreds of people who have weighed in, in advance of this report. Given the level of interest and emotion on all sides of 
this issue, the University is faced with very difficult decisions and very tough choices. Any budget reduction measure must 
start at the top. To this end, we will continue at our institution reducing administrative costs, conducting a comprehensive 
review of our organizational structure, and review contracts and opportunities for shared services. This approach is one 
Athletics is currently undergoing as well. Additionally, we had to review our capacity and ability to sponsor our sports 
teams at the same rate that we have been. Regrettably, our current sponsorship levels are not sustainable and have not 
been sustainable for years. We have consistently said that all options were on the table and in addition to reducing our 
overhead costs, we will also eliminate our sponsorship of some sports. The recommendation and ultimate decision, one 
which will carry lasting and far-reaching effects, is undoubtedly a painful one. For those who believe that cutting sports is 
an easy out, nothing could be further from the truth. I am convinced however, after examining the data and the range of 
possibilities considered by our athletic director, that this is our best option for stabilizing the Lobo Athletics financial future 
and complying with our federal obligations. Yesterday, our Athletic Director, Eddie Nuñez, advised the student athletes, 
coaches and staff in the potentially impacted sports of his report conclusions and recommendations to discontinue their 
sports and to impose a roster management plan on two others. I concur with this recommendation. The decision to 
recommend the elimination of sports has understandably been met with sadness, anger, and sympathy for students, 
coaches, and supporters who are effected. I pledge that we will work to support our teams to the fullest and all 
scholarships will be honored through graduation. Eddie will be presenting his report but before we get to that, I want to 
tell all of you here in this room that I’m deeply aware that this is an incredibly difficult and emotional time for every one of 
those who participate in, coach, and support Lobo Athletics. The futures of these outstanding individuals have been 
uncertain for the past several months which has led to much apprehension and criticism about what is being 
contemplated. This outcome weighs heavily on me, especially as I look out on all of you this morning. These are things over 
which we as leaders lose sleep, when we have to make such tough recommendations. I know that there is nothing I can 
say to you that makes this situation any better. Please do know this, our recommendation has been made with great 
deliberation and with the sincere belief that our very painful choices are what is needed for the long term future success 
of UNM Athletics. Thank you.” 
 
[see EXHIBIT] 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
The following provided comments in support of UNM Athletics, student athletes and respective sports programs, and 
many spoke about the effects to students, the University and the community if the proposed sports program cuts were 
approved: Lauren Twitty, on behalf of Women’s Volleyball team; Jeff Nelson, Volleyball Coach; Dorsey Tierney-Walker, 
Women’s Swim and Dive; Becka Myers, ASUNM President; Ford Parker, Men’s Soccer; Carlos Gutierrez, Men’s Soccer; 
Anthony Muñoz, Soccer; Simon Spangenberg, Soccer; James Schneebeck, former UNM Soccer goalie; Shamach Broussard, 
Men’s Soccer; Nick Williams, Soccer; Matthew Dorsey, Men’s Soccer; Steve Kraemer, alumnus, 1994-97 UNM Soccer 
program, NAI Maestas & Ward; Jeremy Fishbein, Men’s Soccer Coach; Michael Grange, parent; George Brooks, alumnus, 
Letterman, former coach, spoke re. Ski Team; Tom Parker, alumnus, parent; Kevin Martinez, alumnus, parent, soccer fan; 
Randy Royster, alumnus, former Alumni Association President, soccer fan; John Garcia, former NM Secretary of Tourism, 
ASM board member, spoke re. Ski Team; A.J. Herrara, high school coach; Bill Gannon, alumnus, parent; Julia Warren, 4-yr 
member indoor Volleyball team, pioneer player Beach Volleyball team; Pauline Matter, Volleyball alumna, indoor 
Volleyball assistant coach, 2000 Sidney Olympics; Matt Davidson, former member Ski Team; Greg Williams, alumnus, 
former President UNM Law Alumni Association, parent; Stacey Nenninger, real estate broker, supporter of Beach 
Volleyball; Kristin Cooper, parent and soccer supporter; Lori Finley, parent and supporter Men’s and Women’s Soccer; 
Elaine Romero, policy analyst for Ken Sanchez, read comments on behalf of the City Councelor, urged the Regents to not 
cut athletic programs, specifically Men’s Soccer; Nikki Gallegos, original Lobo Women’s Soccer player; Debra Pearson, 
original Lobo Women’s Soccer player; Timothy Mondloch, UNM student advisor and Regents’ Scholar; Leeroy Martinez, 
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new student orientation leader, athletic trainer ed program; Boney Mutabazi, GPSA President, spoke of the importance of 
athletics and requested that any decisions by the Board of Regents be sustainable in the future. 
 
Riema Auld spoke about a negative experience of medical care she had at UNM Hospital. 
 
• At 11:42 PM, Regent Doughty recessed the meeting for a 5-minute break. 
 
DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON ATHLETICS 
AD Nuñez expressed appreciation for the public comments, especially those from student athletes representing their sport 
and their commitment to the University. He noted the challenges faced by the Athletics Department, including audits, 
internal and external reviews, and finances and expressed the personal difficulty of determining next steps, considering 
the exceptional student athletes at UNM. He stated that a failure of adults led to current circumstances and that the 
department failed to keep promises to students. He also noted the failure to correct problems for years prior to his arrival. 
He echoed President Stokes’ statement that the Athletics Department and University are at a crossroads and noted the 
administration’s commitment to stabilize and right size Athletics. The discontinuation of sports is not a light decision; 
however, if changes are not made, UNM Athletics will see more of these type decisions in the future. He assured the 
regents that adopting the recommendations will position Athletics for success and allow programs to grow. [EXHIBIT] 
 
In the process to determine next steps, the administration analyzed data, collected information, engaged constituents 
from all sports, gathered input from fans, and spoke to student leaders and state constituents. He noted two systemic 
problems: financials and Title IX compliance. In May, a Title IX consultant’s report concluded UNM needs to make 
significant changes to meet Title IX compliance. The plan put forth for consideration addresses finances and Title IX, and 
also aligns UNM Athletics with the Mountain West Conference.  
 
The administration continues to develop ways to increase revenues, and has reviewed ticket sales, licensing contracts, 
multimedia rights contracts, naming rights, and how to bring more events into venues. Expense reductions have also been 
examined. Mr. Nuñez stated the departmental $33.5 million budget ranks eighth out of twelve Mountain West institutions, 
noting Athletics’ budgets have been flat or reduced for several years, resulting in over $700K reductions since 2016, mostly 
through staff vacancies. Numerous positions are on hold currently, but contribute to student athlete support and 
experiences and cannot be eliminated. Athletics has also worked with Main Campus on shared services, resulting in a 
$250K savings yearly, and examined cost-containment possibilities, such as more shared services, including compliance, 
communications, and academic areas, which they plan to pursue.  
 
Mr. Nuñez stated Athletics appreciates the contribution of student fees and noted institutional leadership will need to 
ensure transparency regarding any proposed new student fees to support student athletes. Mr. Nuñez commented that 
the current proposal addresses Athletics’ debt and deficit obligations, but further detailed conversations will need to occur 
about the path forward. When making decisions to cut, modify or roster-manage sports, the administration considered 
many factors, including cost savings, donor impact, academics, athletics, conference affiliation and community 
engagement. He noted every team has had accomplishments. 
 
AD Nuñez vowed Athletics will maintain responsible stewardship to support a thriving athletic department moving 
forward, noting the proposal focuses on sustainability with available resources. He concluded that Athletics can be an 
integral part of UNM with the acceptance of this proposal. 
 
Regent President Rob Doughty inquired when the Athletics Department last conducted a Title IX review, before the May 
2018 review. AD Nuñez responded one occurred in 2000, and four years ago UNM added women’s Beach Volleyball to 
alleviate potential compliance concerns. Mr. Nuñez noted that upon his arrival, it was evident UNM needed to look more 
deeply at gender equity and Title IX to ensure compliance, noting that Title IX is a federal mandate. Regent Doughty 
thanked AD Nuñez for his vigilance and noted the fact the gender equity analysis had not been completed for some time 
reflected poorly of the University. He apologized on behalf of UNM, stating that moving forward, Title IX has to be 
considered almost above everything else as an integral part of UNM’s mission.  
 
Regent Doughty inquired if UNM will honor scholarships until graduation for student athletes in the proposed eliminated 
sports. Mr. Nuñez confirmed. Regent Doughty inquired if incoming freshmen with four-year soccer scholarships would be 
allowed to stay and finish the scholarship, to which AD Nuñez confirmed. Regent Doughty inquired if there was anyone 
from the administration present who would say that this was not guaranteed; there was no one.  
 



  Minutes: UNM Board of Regents, July 19, 2018 
 

 Page 4 of 6 

Regent Doughty then inquired if students from proposed eliminated sports would be able to play elsewhere as transfers. 
AD Nuñez responded the NCAA has agreed that a student whose sport has been eliminated will have the opportunity to 
transfer without penalty as of the day the decision is made. He stated that he had assured students of this and met with 
the compliance office; Athletics is on standby to complete the process for students who request it.  
 
Regent Clifford thanked President Stokes and AD Nuñez and noted he was unsure how many of the people who spoke 
during the public commentary portion have followed UNM’s financial problems, a subject discussed in every meeting for at 
least two years. He noted UNM is trying to dig itself out of a financial hole that is not solely related to Athletics, and the 
proposal addressed not just finances, but also Title IX compliance critical to federal support to campus. He emphasized the 
proposal was not targeting or casting judgement on any sport, that the regents appreciate all student athletes, and 
statements that the regents are out of touch with the community are untrue. He noted President Stokes and AD Nuñez 
have inherited a difficult situation and were charged with making Athletics viable as a contributor to campus, and he 
reiterated that the process to develop a proposal was not hasty. He noted the regents previously received 
recommendations from staff council, faculty and student government leadership that Athletics needed to find financial 
balance. Regents have also received community feedback. The regents asked staff to perform the analysis to ensure the 
process remained objective. He emphasized that in order to support sports properly, the programs need proper funding, 
as it would be an injustice to athletes to pretend programs can be maintained and then have to underfund them moving 
forward.   
 
Regent Tom Clifford inquired about audits completed by the Office of the State Auditor and UNM Internal Audit, and the 
additional oversight requested by the State Higher Education Department. He requested that Controller Metzger 
summarize (and provide a written report afterward) the steps the administration has taken to address financial reporting 
deficiencies. Ms. Metzger responded Athletics hired a Chief Financial Officer at the beginning of 2018 and filled key 
vacancies in their business office to provide better control. Transactions are able to get processed more quickly with better 
oversight. Also, FY19 budgets will reflect each sport individually, to better identify costs. Currently these expense reports 
are pulled by sport outside of the Banner system. In FY19, they will be more easily prepared. A new software system 
implemented in Banner will process P-Card expenses, reimbursements, and other transactions and allow for faster review 
and processing; transactions will post in the general ledger more quickly for a much more accurate picture of what 
expenses are by sport at any given time. Staff in shared services have taken on business functions for Athletics, providing 
experience in processing transactions and skills in processing high volumes quickly. The Controller’s Office is involved in 
assisting Athletics in reviewing expenses almost daily. The administration feels confident that with so much assistance, 
oversight will be strong with a clean fiscal year-end. AD Nuñez added he has received appreciation from the State Auditor’s 
office and approval of all tasks handled thus far, and there are two remaining. He noted Athletics is making tremendous 
progress with audit responses. Regent Clifford noted the audit committee will receive a quarterly report, and expressly 
wanted the community to understand there is a continuing program to improve financial management of Athletics. Regent 
Clifford reiterated the need for AD Nuñez to communicate to departmental management and coaches the mandate that 
they be financially responsible for their programs.  
 
Regent Marron Lee echoed Regent Clifford’s admonition and noted she expected monthly financial reports at the Finance 
& Facilities Commitee meetings. Regent Lee also recalled that she was vocal when UNM cut sports in the 1990s and would 
rather have more student athletes on campus, as the intangible benefits the University receives from their work is 
incalculable. She reiterated the importance of Title IX compliance, noting that noncompliant institutions receive oversight 
by the Office of Civil Rights, which would put UNM at jeopardy of losing all federal funding. She requested Provost 
Abdallah provide information about UNM’s Pell grants. Provost Abdallah replied that 10,000 UNM students receive Pell 
grants for a total of approximately $40 million in aid. He noted UNM receives total federal financial aid of approximately 
$170 million. Regent Lee inquired how much it would cost and how many women’s sports would need to be added to 
become Title IX compliant. AD Nuñez responded initial attempts revealed the University would first have to address the 
financial situation, be able to grow budgets at some point, and still reduce men’s teams for the purpose of proportionality, 
so adding teams would ultimately cost between $5-7 million (recurring), including facility enhancements. Regent Lee 
inquired how much that translated to in student fees. EVP Harris responded about $500-600 more per student in fees. Mr. 
Nuñez noted that potentially two female sports would need to be added. He explained that Beach Volleyball was added to 
address Title IX, but the University finds itself in the position of being unable to support it properly.  
 
Regent Lee inquired about the Beach Volleyball facilities. Mr. Nuñez noted the team currently plays at a restaurant/bar 
facility on Fourth Street. Regent Lee inquired about Diving facilities. Members of the diving team responded the closest 
tower is in Colorado Springs. Regent Lee request information about the Title IX consultant. Mr. Nuñez stated that Helen 
Grant, a national consultant, who has completed over 20 Title IX audits, has worked with the administration while they 
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were developing this proposal and has reviewed it to ensure the plan will not just sustain UNM for this year or next, but 
for at least five years into the future, with opportunities to ensure compliance and growth for women’s sports. 
 
Regent Clifford inquired how the decision was made between Baseball and Soccer, as mentioned in the Title IX report. AD 
Nuñez stated that financial considerations, compliance, and Mountain West Conference alignment were all considered, 
and noted it was not a question of achievement or support for Baseball. Regent Brasher inquired if the same process were 
applicable to Track and Mr. Nuñez confirmed that roster management of the Track team underwent the same 
considerations. Regent Lee inquired what the average number of sports is for a Mountain West Conference institution and 
Mr. Nuñez stated 18.5. Regent Lee recalled that in financial discussions two years ago there was a projection that indicated 
seven sports might need to be cut. Mr. Nuñez discussed that a larger number of sports or larger teams could be cut to 
meet numbers, but the consideration was Title IX, financial status, and Mountain West conference alignment. Dropping 
seven sports would place UNM under the NCAA minimum. 
 
Regent Lee noted that if no sports were cut, student fees would have to increase to $1400 per student, or equivalent funds 
would have to be taken from I&G, in perpetuity. Mr. Nuñez confirmed. Regent Lee inquired what Mr. Nuñez will do to 
change past behaviors. AD Nuñez stated that the action he took to review UNM’s Title IX compliance indicates he will be 
accountable. He vowed that he will take action to remain in compliance and to put a plan in place with the right staff in the 
right positions to ensure Athletics provides a significant benefit for student athletes at every opportunity available. Regent 
Lee reiterated that monthly reports will need to show transparency and that every single sport is in budget and added the 
regents are committed to monitoring and questioning Athletics to ensure accountability.  AD Nuñez concurred. 
 
Regent Suzanne Quillen thanked President Stokes, recalling a discussion about difficult decisions and her need for support 
from the regents. Regent Quillen noted that other decisions brought to the board, such as pre-retirement healthcare 
benefits and the unfunded retirement liability, have been deferred. She expressed her appreciation for soccer, and noted 
that the football budget was $8.2 million in FY18, reduced to $6.2 million for FY19. She inquired about the decision-making 
process as applied to football, considering it is twice as expensive as the next most expensive sport. Mr. Nuñez responded 
that Athletics is addressing football expenses further, including reducing meals for student athletes. Coaches have opted 
temporarily not to take recruiting trips. He noted that football will be held to the same accountability as all sports in 
managing its budget. 
 
Regent Clifford inquired what would happen to the relationship with the Mountain West Conference if UNM eliminated 
football. Mr. Nuñez stated there are four core Conference sports – indoor volleyball, men’s and women’s basketball, and 
football. Regent Clifford inquired if UNM would have to leave if football were eliminated. Mr. Nuñez noted it would be a 
possibility. 
 
Regent Michael Brasher stated he had spoken in general terms about the decision with President Stokes earlier in the 
week, before the final report was distributed. He acknowledged the many emails regents had received from the 
community and leaders, and expressed gratitude for those who spoke in the public commentary portion of the meeting, 
acknowledging the many contributions of the soccer community and the value brought to UNM from their efforts. He 
noted the deep sense of pride in student athletes. He expressed the need to address financial and Title IX issues, which are 
essential and critical to a functioning research institution, and the need to align with the Mountain West Conference. He 
also noted the need to examine future revenues and existing contracts to ensure collection of revenues. He acknowledged 
President Stokes’ and AD Nuñez’ hard work to develop a recommendation and expressed appreciation for the work of the 
other members of the board. He noted that from his perspective, the recommendations are the right thing to do.  
 
Regent Lee reiterated to AD Nunez that she will want a monthly report and restated that the students who made the 
commitment to play as Lobos on eliminated teams will have their scholarships honored. With that, Regent Lee motioned 
adoption of the proposal; Regent Clifford seconded; there was further discussion. 
 
Student Regent Garrett Adcock wanted to give comments, noting it was important to clarify his stance as a student 
representative and former student athlete, to respond to statements that arose during the public comment portion of the 
meeting. He read from a prepared statement indicating the board must hold true to the authority delegated to it by 
upholding the administration’s plan to bring financial stability to Athletics and ensure Title IX compliance, noting the board 
is tasked with improving the University’s future through thoughtful stewardship of assets, culture and environment. The 
regents’ manual states it is University policy for athletics to comply with the spirit and intent of Title IX, including 
remedying financial discrepancies between men’s and women’s programs. He emphasized it was clearly unfair to the 
young women, men and coaches that represent UNM, but requested understanding that if there were an alternative, the 
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regents would seek it. He stated that leadership demands fidelity to do the right thing above all else, even fairness, and 
expressed his support for the administration’s plan for the future of UNM’s athletic program. 
 
The motion to adopt administration’s athletics proposal passed with a unanimous vote in favor (1st Lee; 2nd Clifford). 
 
VOTE TO CLOSE THE MEETING AND PROCEED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Regent Lee motioned to close the meeting and proceed in Executive Session; Regent Clifford seconded the motion; the 
motion passed unanimously with a vote of 6-0-0: Regent Adcock voted in favor of the motion; Regent Brasher voted in 
favor of the motion; Regent Doughty voted in favor of the motion; Regent Clifford voted in favor of the motion; Regent Lee 
voted in favor of the motion; Regent Quillen voted in favor of the motion. 
 
The meeting closed at 12:51 PM. Members proceeded to the Cherry Silver room on third floor of the SUB.  
 

1. Discussion and determination where appropriate of limited personnel matters as permitted by Section 
10-15-1.H(2), NMSA (1978) 

 
Regent Doughty asked for a motion to go back into open session. Regent Lee motioned; Regent Brasher seconded; the 
motion passed unanimously. The meeting re-opened at 1:06 PM. The doors to the Cherry Silver room were opened. 
Regent Doughty announced there were no closed session discussions, the closed session personnel matter was not 
discussed and would be discussed at next month’s meeting. Regent Doughty asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 
 
ADJOURN 
The motion to adjourn passed unanimously (1st Lee; 2nd Brasher); the meeting adjourned at 1:06 PM. 
 
Approved:     Attest: 
 
 
 
 
____________________________________   _________________________________ 

Robert M. Doughty III, President          Tom Clifford, Secretary/Treasurer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Minutes originated by Mallory Reviere and Emily Morelli; finalized by Mallory Reviere 
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